REFLECTIONS ON JOINING ABHC
A CARRICK-ATURE BY A 1989 TOURER
I first came across the Ancient Britons HC in August 1988 through reading an article in Hockey Digest.  I rang Bob Moorhouse who then invited me to play in the inaugural ABs fixture in September at Bournemouth Hockey Club.
On the day, I duly drove the 230 miles from my base in Norfolk in pouring rain.  On arrival, Chris told me that I would be playing in the second half; I stood on the touchline with an unseasonably bitter wind and rain lashing the unprotected pitch.  Just two new Astroturf pitches positioned side by side!  No Dugout.  No Clubhouse.  At the end of the game we retired to a wooden shack where tea was served!  After a very short period of time everyone left as they were, like me – cold and wet!!

Having spoken to hardly anyone the whole time, I got into my car and drove 230 ‘steamy’ miles back home.

Not exactly an encouraging start!!
A couple of weeks later Bob phoned again to ask if I would like to play for ABs at Woking HC.  With some foreboding and trepidation I drove to Woking – on this occasion in bright sunshine.  I played the whole game – scoring a goal into the bargain!  I then experienced the legendary Woking Hockey Club hospitality comprising a delicious hot meal and lots of beer!  On the matter of beer, Chris took it upon himself to be chief barman.  He pulled a pint, handed it to me and said that as I was a publican would I please test it to vouch for its perfection.  I took a gulp and tried to keep a straight face.  The beer was “off”!!  Not desperately “off” but definitely “off”.  I looked at Chris and the expectant multitudes.  I couldn’t bring myself to deliver my verdict, so for the only time in my life, I said “Absolutely perfect, Landlord”!  (Knowing it to be a blatant lie.)  I need not have worried.  Perhaps it’s the Woking air, or maybe a lapse in their education; friend and foe alike attacked the barrel with gusto, whilst I looked on, recalling the biblical words “Forgive them Lord, for they know not what they do”.  I couldn’t take the chance.  I drank Guinness (bottled).  Everyone was very welcoming and friendly so by the time I staggered out of the Clubhouse to make the long trek home, the earlier Bournemouth experience was forgotten and I was, from that moment, a committed Ancient Briton!
Three months later the First AB Tour left Heathrow for Australia – at minus 2 degrees – and two days later we played a match at the Royal Bangkok Sporting Club (I scored a hat-trick!, so they gave me a tie, which I still have), in a temperature of 40 degrees!
I look back on my early days with ABs with much fondness, due in large part to the likes of Chris, Bob and all the Tourers with whom I have enjoyed lasting friendships.

I was very sad, therefore, to hear of Chris’s passing.

I hope to keep in touch and surprise you all sometime with an unscheduled appearance when you least expect it.

John Carrick (Swanton Morley)
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